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Dilemmas: Wenger & Witmer Families, the Civil War 

and.... 
 
(1)  
  
I was born in 1955. As a youth, I’d occasionally read an obituary 
about a person from the southern United States, over 100 years 
old, with the concluding words, “born a slave”. 
 
I began grade 9, Stouffville District Secondary School, in 
September, 1969.  I remember Remembrance Day assemblies over my 
five high school years.  They always followed the same theme.  We 
in the (award winning!) high school band would play both Oh Canada 
and God Save the Queen.  Someone would read the poem “In Flanders 
Fields”.  Those in the Cadets would appear in their uniforms. 
Another student would make a (painful!) effort to play the 
bagpipes. A call would have been made to the local Legion Branch, 
requesting a veteran to come speak to us.  I possessed a teen’s 
vicarious curiosity about what they had to say.  These men would 
have been 45 to 50 years old.  Their faces had the deep lines and 
the colour of those who were heavy smokers.  They would have been 
combat soldiers in the Canadian Army.  They invariably began their 
remarks with a bold statement about the need for peace and their 
hopes there would be no more war.  They would offer a few more 
comments and conclude by stating several times, with conviction, 
“War is Hell”.  Our music teacher and band conductor played in the 
Canadian Army band, in Europe, during WW11.  Other teachers were 
veterans.  Apparently, our senior French and German teacher had 
been an officer in the German Army. 
 
Even though I was very interested, I knew where I stood.  As a 
Mennonite, I knew what our church believed about war. And, I had 
my own family stories. 
 
(2) 
 
I have told the story about my great uncle John Witmer, a First 
World War conscientious objector, who died in a United States Army 
training camp, Ohio.  As a Mennonite, this is a straightforward 
story to tell.  Today, I’ll speak about my great-great grandfather 
Jacob Wenger’s actions and experiences in the southern States 
during the Civil War.  I will also add several other stories not 
quite as straightforward. 
 
Let me provide a very brief family history.  300 years ago, Swiss 
and South German Mennonites (assisted by Dutch Mennonites) 
immigrated to southern Pennsylvania. 200 years ago, their 
descendants began moving from Pennsylvania.  My Reesor and Wideman 
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ancestors moved north to the Markham area of Ontario; my Witmer 
relatives moved west to Ohio, while my Wenger relatives moved 
south to the Shenandoah Valley, Virginia.  110 years ago, my great 
grandfather Wenger moved his family north to Ohio.  My grandmother 
Wenger married grandpa Witmer.  My father met and charmed my 
mother.  They married, mom moved north to Ontario, and, here I am. 
  
(3) 
 
Grandma (Wenger) Witmer was born in 1901, Shenandoah Valley, 
Virginia.  As noted, she moved to Ohio as a young girl.  Her 
grandparents lived through the U.S. Civil War, 1860-1865.  About 
1992, I was speaking with her and referred to the burning of the 
Shenandoah Valley. I said General Sherman was responsible.  No, 
she firmly replied, it was General Sheridan. Grandma was born 36 
years after the Civil War ended.  127 years later, when Grandma 
was 91, she most definitely knew which General was responsible for 
burning the Valley.   
 
Grandma passed away in 1994.  After her funeral, some of my 
cousins and I were walking in the cemetery of the Midway Mennonite 
Church, Ohio. I noticed a headstone that simply said Milton 
Witmer, 1836-1916, with a side plaque stating “GAR”.  What’s GAR I 
asked?  Oh, Greg said, that stands for GRAND ARMY OF THE REPUBLIC. 
I’d never heard of him. – 4.5 minutes 
 
Virginia was a slave owning state.  There were slave owners in the 
Shenandoah Valley.  It’s understood Virginia Mennonites had strong 
rules against owning slaves and property built by slave labour.  
However, they co-existed with slaves and slave owners.  Virginia 
seceded from the Union and joined the Confederate States of 
America during the Civil War.  In 1861, each county held a vote 
regarding secession. There were threats, including hangings, 
against those voting no.   Family stories relate that my great-
great grandfather Jacob Wenger was one of three in the County 
voting NO. In addition, he demanded an affidavit from the 
presiding Judge saying he had voted no. He was a man in his early 
thirties, with a wife and young family at home.     
 
A number of Grandmas siblings moved back to Virginia. 12 years 
ago, Sheila and I took my mother on a trip to visit her cousins.  
While visiting a market, I purchased this book, “The Burning, 
Sheridan’s Devastation of the Shenandoah Valley, by J. Heatwole.” 
The book describes among others, the Wenger family during pre-
Civil War Virginia. The Wengers owned large houses, land, 
livestock, feed mills, even distilleries.  My great-great 
grandfather’s younger brother Isaac apparently owned 1,600 acres. 
He is described as being “much admired for his ability to manage 
his workforce, and was known as a fair employer who had an “easy, 
good-natured way” of superintending his business.  Virginia 
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Mennonites had greatly prospered.   
 
The Shenandoah Valley also produced a great deal of food that 
helped feed the Confederate State and armies. As the “breadbasket 
of the Confederacy”, the Valley became a military target. “The 
Burning” quotes: 
 
In August of 1864 Gen. U.S. Grant sent Gen. Sheridan to the Valley 
to clear it of Confederate belligerents.  Sheridan recognized that 
neutralizing the bounty of the Valley was of utmost importance... 
For the Southern cause to die, the Shenandoah Valley had to be 
ruined during one of its greatest harvest seasons. 
 
For thirteen fiery days in September and October Sheridan’s 
soldiers burned barns, mills, factories and standing crops; 
livestock were rounded up and driven away or killed where they 
stood.”  
 
“The Burning” supports family stories relating to my great-great 
grandfather.  It reads: “Over in Greenmount one of Devin’s burning 
parties came to the farm of Joseph Wenger’s son Jacob and his 
wife, Hannah.  Jacob had been one of only three men in the 
precinct to vote against secession in the spring of 1861.  He felt 
it to be a matter of conscience, and despite threats against him 
he held to his conviction and cast his negative vote.  As the 
cavalrymen approached he had in his hand an affidavit stating that 
he had, in point of fact, voted to continue the Union.  ...Wenger 
handed the paper to the officer, who read it and nodded his 
approval, then returned his paper and led his men away.  This 
routine was repeated several times that day as other units came to 
investigate.”   
 
One could say things worked out for Jacob and Hannah Wenger.  
Family stories also indicate he was drafted into the Confederate 
army.  While he reported, he refused to co-operate as a soldier 
and was released.  Later, his earlier affidavit was used to save 
his farm.  Things also worked out well for their eleven children. 
 One son, Solomon, moved west to Iowa and farmed.  My great 
grandfather Adam moved to Ohio and farmed. This farm is still in 
the family – an active dairy farm owned and operated by my uncle 
and cousins.   Another son, A.D. Wenger, became a well known 
Mennonite minister and evangelist and was among the founders of 
what is now Eastern Mennonite University.  A daughter, Katie, 
married George Brunk, another evangelist who was and is to this 
day very influential in conservative Mennonite churches. 
 
It would be easy to conclude here and celebrate virtuous and 
faithful Christian actions that have good outcomes within 
complicated situations. Indeed, I honour my great-great 
grandfather’s decisions.  He acted consistent with his Christian 
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faith without any assurances or knowledge the outcomes would be 
beneficial.   But, there are some clear dilemmas. 
 
(4) 
 
This past Christmas, Sheila gave me a book: GRANT, by J.E. Smith. 
The book states: “Ulysses S. Grant was the first four-star general 
in the ...United States Army.  As general in chief, Grant 
revolutionized modern warfare.  As president, he brought stability 
to the country after years of war and upheaval”.  He was known for 
his ability to speak and write very clearly. 
 
Following his eight years as President, in 1877, Grant and his 
wife Julia went on a two and a half year world tour. Grant was 
welcomed by many world leaders.  The book describes a meeting in 
Berlin with Chancellor Bismarck.  
 
Bismarck greeted his guest warmly, speaking slow but impeccable 
English. Bismarck asked about Sheridan, whom Grant had sent to 
observe the Franco-Prussian war. Bismarck praised Sheridan’s 
professionalism and both agreed he was an officer of rare ability. 
 
They spoke about the Civil War.  Bismarck assumed the primary 
purpose was to preserve the Union.  Grant stated they also had to 
destroy slavery; there could be no negotiated peace.  A negotiated 
peace would have preserved slavery. Grant described slavery as a 
“stain on the Union” – “men were bought and sold like cattle”.  A 
negotiated peace with slavery retained would have resulted in 
another war.  
 
General Grant, the most senior officer in the U.S. Army, under the 
authority of President Lincoln, set out to and did destroy the 
southern, Confederate Armies. The unconditional surrender of the 
Confederate Armies and Government was sought in order to dictate 
the full terms of the surrender, including ending slavery. 
 
My Wenger family was caught in this action of destroying the 
Southern armies.  Their farms and barns became full targets. 
Milton Witmer, a soldier in the GAR, could well have assisted in 
the burning of the Valley.  In the context of assisting in 
destroying the military and political ability to retain slavery, I 
cannot object.    
 
(5) 
 
This Wenger family story illustrates my dilemma, as a Mennonite, 
in understanding the New Testament peace message.  As a church, we 
have a unique and unequivocal understanding of the peace message 
as explained by Jesus in the Gospel of Matthew; I don’t fully 
understand how to apply this understanding when faced with 
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unequivocal moral issues. 
 
At First Mennonite, we have our own stories, and dilemmas, from 
WW11, of which we do not remember.   
 
First, we can celebrate John Coffman, the son of the First 
Mennonite Minister Bishop Coffman.  Alan Kreider writes 
(Anabaptism Today, February 2003): 

….. There is also the story of North American Mennonite relief work in England during World 

War II, which in 1940 brought John Coffman to England and which distributed food, clothing 

and blankets from a large house at 80 Shepherds Hill, Highgate.  …After the war, John Coffman, 

with his wife Eileen Pells, whom he married in 1943, moved to Canada, but then returned to 

England, where they engaged in evangelistic work in the heart of London, first at the Finsbury 

Mission and then, supported by the Mennonite Board of Missions (MBM), at the Free Gospel 

Hall in Kentish Town. 

 
John Coffman and his wife lived and are buried in England, where I 
understand their children and descendents still live.   
 
Second, we should also remember Nelson Groh, 1916 – 1944.  Nelson 
was Mildred Nighs’ brother.  The Groh family moved to First 
Mennonite when Nelson was 18 years old. His parents are buried in 
the First Mennonite Cemetery.  He helped their family farm close 
by.  He worked with Bishop Coffman attempting to establish a 
mission church in St. Catharines. Mildred remembers him as a 
sincere, talented, responsible, young man.  During the War, he 
moved back to Kitchener, where, out of conviction, he joined the 
Canadian Air Force and became a bomber pilot.  After flying 
missions, he perished in 1944 when his aircraft crashed during a 
training exercise.  Nelson Groh is buried in a British military 
cemetery.   
 
First Mennonite had other young men who made personal decisions 
during the war. 
 
During Remembrance Day, or Peace Sunday, we should remember all 
these young men from First Mennonite and others who faced and face 
to this day decisions we are blessed being able to avoid. We can 
respectfully remember all those who face moral dilemmas and out of 
conviction and conscience, make decisions not supported by our 
Church. We should also continue to remember and celebrate those 
who dedicate their lives working for peace, sometimes at risk to 
themselves.  
 
We should also share our stories and remember our people – at 
First Mennonite and elsewhere.  Our stories will not always be 
clear and there won’t always be convenient conclusions.  As a 
church, we can also help each other interpret these stories and 
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our understanding of the Gospel message in Matthew 5:38-48.     


